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STATE OF NEW HAMPSHIRE 
Intra-Department Communication 

 
        DATE:  January 13, 2021  
        AT (OFFICE):   NHPUC 
  
 FROM:     Tanya Wayland, Utility Analyst  
 
 SUBJECT: DE 17-172, Development of Renewable Energy Fund Program for Low 

and Moderate Income Residential Customers Required by the Passage of 
Senate Bill 129 of 2017 
Staff Recommendation to Modify Order No. 26,214 to Authorize the 
Issuance of an RFP in Fiscal Year 2021 

 
 TO:   Commissioners 
   Debra A. Howland, Executive Director  
   
 CC:   Karen P. Cramton, Director, Sustainable Energy Division  
   David K. Wiesner, Director, Legal Division 
 
Recommendation Summary 
 
Staff recommends modifying Commission Order No. 26,214 to continue to utilize a Request for 
Proposals (RFP) process for state fiscal year 2021 (FY21), as the means of funding community 
solar projects that provide direct benefits to low and moderate income (LMI) residential electric 
customers (Program).  The issuance of an RFP during FY21 is consistent with the Commission’s 
approval of Renewable Energy Fund (REF) budget allocations by secretarial letter issued on 
December 4, 2020.  
 
The Renewable Energy Fund (REF) is no longer continually appropriated to the Commission; 
therefore, all program funding allocations for FY21 must be expended or encumbered during 
FY21 (i.e., no later than June 30, 2021).  The continued use of an RFP process for the LMI 
Program will allow funds to be encumbered during this fiscal year for the development of 
projects that, given the time needed for design, development, and implementation, will likely not 
be completed until the subsequent fiscal year. 
 
Staff suggests that the Commission approve the recommended modification by order nisi and, in 
the interest of time, Staff recommends the new LMI Program RFP be issued while the nisi period 
is pending, with a proposal due date after the effective date of the order nisi. 
 
Background Information 
 
The Commission issued Order No. 26,214 on January 25, 2019, approving the use of competitive 
solicitations to select LMI community solar projects to be funded by the REF in fiscal years 2019 
and 2020.  Order No. 26,214 also directed Staff to 



2 
 

consider issuing a second RFP in FY 2019 and FY 2020, if at least $300,000 
remains in the REF LMI budget following the initial RFP process for the 
respective fiscal year. In the alternative, funding shall roll over from FY 2019 to 
FY 2020, and from FY 2020 into the next REF LMI program budget. 

 
On March 23, 2018, the Commission issued RFP #2018-003, seeking new ground-mounted or 
rooftop community solar projects that would provide direct benefits to a minimum of five 
residential electric customers where at least the majority of such participants must be LMI.  On 
December 20, 2019, a similar RFP was issued for fiscal year 2020 (FY20).  Only one proposal 
was received in response to the FY20 RFP, and the Commission therefore issued a second RFP 
to expend remaining FY20 funds on July 8, 2020.  That RFP was later cancelled based on Staff’s 
recommendation in a memorandum filed on November 25, 2020, and that recommendation was 
approved by the Commission by secretarial letter dated December 4, 2020, which also directed 
that a new RFP to solicit LMI project proposals be issued to use the remaining budgeted amount. 
 
Recommendation Details 
 
The Commission approved the allocation of $400,000 to the LMI Program for FY21.  See 
December 4, 2020 secretarial letter.  Staff recommends modifying Order No. 26,214 to continue 
utilizing an RFP process in FY21.  Staff recommends that the new RFP set a minimum request 
for funding of $75,000 and a maximum request of $200,000.  Other RFP criteria would remain 
the same as in prior fiscal years. 
 
The removal of “continually appropriated” language necessitates that REF monies be expended 
or encumbered within each fiscal year.  With the delay in budget approval for FY21, limited time 
remains to expend or encumber funds during the current fiscal year.  Given the significant time 
required for design, development, construction, and implementation, LMI projects cannot be 
completed and operational prior to fiscal year end on June 30, 2021.  Staff therefore considers 
issuance of an RFP, and the resulting encumbrance of grant funds upon contract approval by the 
Governor and Executive Council, to be the best approach for projects of sufficient scale to move 
forward and meet Program requirements. 
 
Based on the limited time remaining in FY21 to expend or encumber REF monies consistent 
with RSA 362-F:10, X, Staff recommends that the Commission modify Order No. 26,214 
through an order nisi to authorize issuance of a new RFP in FY21 to fund LMI projects, pursuant 
to RSA 362-F:10, VIII.  In the interest of time, Staff also recommends that the new LMI 
Program RFP be issued while the nisi period is pending, with a proposal due date after the 
effective date of the order nisi. 
 
 




